
London Councils’ Transport and Environment Committee

10 December 2015
Minutes of a meeting of London Councils’ Transport and Environment Committee held on Thursday 10 December 2015 at 2:30pm in the Conference Suite, London Councils, 59½ Southwark Street, London SE1 0AL
Present:
	Council
	Councillor

	Barking and Dagenham
	Cllr Lynda Rice 

	Barnet
	Cllr John Hart (Deputy)

	Bexley
	Apologies

	Brent
	Cllr Ellie Southwood

	Bromley
	Apologies

	Camden
	Cllr Phil Jones

	Croydon
	Cllr Kathy Bee

	Ealing
	Cllr Julian Bell (Chair)

	Enfield
	Cllr Daniel Anderson

	Greenwich
	      

	Hackney
	Cllr Feryal Demirci

	Hammersmith and Fulham
	Cllr Wesley Harcourt

	Haringey
	Cllr Joanna Christophides

	Harrow
	Cllr Graham Henson

	Havering
	Apologies

	Hillingdon
	Apologies

	Hounslow
	Apologies

	Islington
	Cllr Claudia Webbe

	Kensington and Chelsea
	Cllr Tim Coleridge

	Kingston Upon Thames
	Cllr Terry Paton

	Lambeth
	

	Lewisham
	Cllr Alan Smith

	Merton
	Cllr Nick Draper

	Newham
	Apologies

	Redbridge
	

	Richmond Upon Thames
	Cllr Stephen Speak

	Southwark
	

	Sutton
	Cllr Jill Whitehead 

	Tower Hamlets
	

	Waltham Forest
	Cllr Clyde Loakes

	Wandsworth
	Apologies

	City of Westminster
	Cllr Heather Acton

	City of London
	Apologies

	Transport for London
	Alex Williams 


1.
Apologies for Absence & Announcement of Deputies

Apologies:

Cllr Dean Cohen (LB Barnet)
Cllr Alex Sawyer (LB Bexley)

Cllr Colin Smith (LB Bromley)

Cllr Robert Benham (LB Havering)

Cllr Keith Burrows (LB Hillingdon)

Cllr Amrit Mann (LB Hounslow)

Cllr Ian Corbett (LB Newham)

Cllr Caroline Usher (LB Wandsworth)

Michael Welbank (City of London)

Deputies:

Cllr John Hart (LB Barnet)
2.
Declaration of Interests
Freedom Pass Holders/60+ Oyster Cards

Cllr John Hart (LB Barnet), Cllr Ellie Southwood (LB Brent), Cllr Wesley Harcourt (LB Hammersmith & Fulham), Cllr Nick Draper (LB Merton), and Cllr Jill Whitehead (LB Sutton) 
North London Waste Authority

Cllr Daniel Anderson (LB Enfield), Cllr Feryal Demirci (LB Hackney), Cllr Phil Jones (LB Camden), and Claudia Webbe (LB Islington) 

Western Riverside Waste Authority
Cllr Wesley Harcourt (LB Hammersmith & Fulham) 
West London Waste Authority

Cllr Ellie Southwood (LB Brent)
South London Waste Partnership
Cllr Kathy Bee (LB Croydon) 
Cllr Nick Draper (LB Merton)

Cllr Jill Whitehead (LB Sutton)
London Waste & Recycling Board

Cllr Clyde Loakes (LB Waltham Forest)

Car Club

Councillor Julian Bell (LB Ealing – Chair), Cllr Feryal Demirci (LB Hackney) and Cllr Claudia Webbe (LB Islington)
Thames Regional Flood & Coastal Committee (RFCC)
Cllr Nick Draper (LB Merton)

Cllr Lynda Rice (LB Barking & Dagenham)

Cllr Daniel Anderson (LB Enfield)

London Cycling Campaign

Cllr Feryal Demirci (LB Hackney)
3.
Overview of Vehicle Electrification
The Committee received a report that advised Members of the current situation with regards to the electric vehicle (EV) charging infrastructure in London, the options available and any potential future developments in the sector.
Councillor Coleridge said that he supported having more electric vehicles, but felt that the variety of schemes was making the issue too complex. Councillor Webbe said that more clarity was needed from TfL. Nick Lester informed members that funding had now been confirmed for the Office for Low Emission Vehicles (OLEV) City Scheme bid. He emphasised the importance of interoperability for the networks (paragraph 65, page 8). All of the networks should offer a payment option for charging via a credit or debit card, rather than a user having to commit to a particular network. The Chair said that the issue of interoperability should be made a strong recommendation in the report.
Decision: The Committee noted the contents of the report and agreed that the issue of interoperability would be made more explicit in the report.
4.
Transport for London and Borough Bus Service Engagement
The Committee received a report that had been prepared by TfL for the Transport and Environment Committee (TEC) of London Councils, to provide a high level update on TfL’s series of meetings with boroughs regarding bus network and bus priority development. The paper also set out the background to TfL’s new approach to strategic bus engagement with boroughs, and the impact of the first round of meetings.
John Barry, Head of Network Development – Buses, TfL, introduced the report. He informed members that his role was to take care of the network of services and to ensure that the right resources were in place. John Barry made the following comments:

· Meetings were being convened to help develop a strategic overview to ensure that TfL was in line with the boroughs, with regards the bus network
· Borough Heads of Transport and Planning attended the meetings and a review would be carried out at the end

· It was hoped that a second round of meetings would take place in autumn 2016

· Annual Bus Network seminars took place, and a number of “themes” had been introduced. Additional funds had been allocated to fund Bus Priority work. 

· A seminar on 11 November 2015 took place and looked at ways to improve customer service on the network and how to improve air quality (ie ways to help prevent pollution caused by buses)
· It was too early to tell how productive the new meetings were, but a full review would be carried out in due course.
Q and As

Councillor Whitehead said that she welcomed the meetings. She said that the borough of Sutton had received a number of new buses from TfL. However, the brakes failed on one of them, causing the bus to crash into the front of a resident’s house. She said that no deaths had been caused, but checks needed to be carried out to ensure that the new buses were road worthy. Councillor Whitehead said that the residents of Sutton had also requested live traffic information. She said that bad bus driving and pollution hotspots also needed to be looked at in more detail. 
Councillor Coleridge said that he also welcomed the bus engagement meetings and hoped that they would make a difference. He said that cleaner buses were required, especially in areas where pollution was high. Councillor Demirci said that engagement regarding London buses was welcomed, although communication with regards to major changes to bus routes was not adequate. She felt that the relationship between TfL and the boroughs was one-sided and this needed to be improved. Councillor Webbe said that no communication had taken place between the borough of Islington and TfL regarding the bus network yet. She said that Islington had one of the largest bus depots in Europe and less than 20% of the buses were environmentally friendly.
Councillor Rice said that seminars were taking place between TfL and the borough of Barking and Dagenham. She said that £2.5 million in funding had already been secured. John Barry said that safety, the environment and network development were all key. He said that changes would take place in these areas over time and work was currently ongoing. John Barry said that the aim was to have the cleanest buses as possible. Diesel buses were being upgraded to trap NOx and good progress was already being made in this area. There were also plans to have 1700 hybrid buses in service by 2016. John Barry informed members that it was not possible to electrify all vehicles as the current battery technology was not good enough. A partial electrification of the bus fleet was taking place in the borough of Croydon.
John Barry said that less polluting buses needed to be placed in areas where there was air quality stress (eg around Heathrow and Putney High Street). He said that safety was a top priority, and buses operated by the contractors needed to comply with statutory safety requirements. John Barry confirmed that TfL ran an intensive monitoring scheme with regards to safety and accident investigation. TfL had also recently brought in its own project manager. John Barry said that the bus accident that took place in Sutton was a very rare occurrence. 
John Barry informed TEC that TfL carried out an assessment with regards to bus driver training and extra money was available for additional training for drivers. Improving customer service was also a very important issue (drivers were given a “red book”). Live travel data was now widely used and traffic delay information was also provided for free and displayed in various foyers. The Chair thanked John Barry for his talk on bus service engagement.
Decision: The Committee noted the update from TfL.
5.
Future of Ultra Low Emission Zone (ULEZ) and Low Emission Zone (LEZ)
The Committee considered a report that outlined the progress and work to date, looking at the feasibility of options for expanding Ultra Low Emission Zone (ULEZ) and/or tightening the Londonwide Low Emission Zone (LEZ). The ULEZ would come into effect from September 2020
Sam Longman, Principal Policy Advisor, TfL, introduced the report and made the following comments:
· The report summarised the current work regarding the Ultra Low Emission Zone (ULEZ) consultation. There was a great deal more work to do on this as boroughs wanted the ULEZ to cover a much wider area
· An engagement group that had been established encompassed a smaller number of boroughs. The membership and Terms of Reference of the engagement group could be found at Appendix A of the report
· There were very few new boundaries that would work 
· A high level “sifting” had been carried regarding boundaries for future schemes and a shortlist had been produced. This would be looked at in more detail and surveys would be carried out

· Work was unlikely to conclude very quickly owing to the mayoral elections in 2016. TEC would be updated on progress with ULEZ/LEZ as and when more details were known.
Q and As
Councillor Demirci said that she welcomed the report and asked when more detailed modelling of the options would be made available. She said that borough officers had raised the issue of boundaries and displacement of traffic when plans for the current ULEZ were drawn up, which were dismissed by TfL. She was therefore surprised to see that TfL was now concerned about displaced traffic, when considering widening the boundaries. Councillor Demirci also voiced her concern that more traffic would be forced into areas that already suffered from poor air quality. Sam Longman confirmed that building more detailed traffic models was the next stage and more details on this would be forthcoming. He said that air quality would improve in boroughs around the ULEZ because of the increase in cleaner vehicles driving through these areas to get into central London. 

Councillor Coleridge said that care needed to be taken to ensure that the engagement group did not consult with all the boroughs and residents too late. He also advised that there needed to be a manageable number of options. Sam Longman said that the engagement group was made up of borough officers, who would feed information back to the boroughs through sub-regional partnerships. He took on board that it was very important to ensure that the public were engaged at an early stage and he would ensure that this happened. 
Councillor Rice voiced concern that the borough of Barking and Dagenham was not included in any of the options. She said that a cost benefit analysis of the options needed to be undertaken. Councillor Webbe said that the engagement group could only provide advice and would therefore find it difficult to spread the message to all Londoners.  She said that residents would have to make changes to incorporate the restrictions of the ULEZ and therefore needed plenty of notice. Councillor Webbe asked whether the engagement group would be looking at the infrastructure costs involved in expanding the ULEZ. She asked whether TfL would be meeting these costs. Sam Longman responded that a detailed cost benefit analysis would be carried out. The issue of who would pay could not be decided at present, but would be part of an early feasibility study. Sam Longman said that any costs to Londoners needed to be fair and affordable.
Sam Longman also highlighted that London Councils was represented on the engagement group - it was not practical for all boroughs to be involved. He said that the issue of boundaries would be looked at in more detail. Councillor Webbe said that there appeared to be no evidence that EU6 diesel vehicles were cleaner vehicles and they were still causing significant pollution as a consequence. Sam Longman said that TfL had carried out its own diesel testing, which showed that EU6 diesel vehicles were much cleaner than current models, although not meeting all of the emission tests. He said that the ultimate goal was to have completely zero emission vehicles within all of London, but that was not practical at present.
Decision: The Committee noted and commented on the report.
6.
Chair’s Report
The Committee received a report that updated members on transport and policy since the last meeting on 15 October 2015 and provided a forward look until the next meeting on 17 March 2016.
The Chair said the You Tube link to the new Freedom Pass video, with the choir “Bold Voices”, would be emailed to TEC members. He informed members that the report on the response to TfL’s Private Hire Regulations Review had recently gone to the TEC Executive Sub Committee. Since then, he has had discussions with the Licenced Taxi Drivers Association, who felt that there needed to be a cap on the number of private hire vehicles that were issued licences to, as London was now awash with private hire vehicles. The Chair said that this would require a change in statute, and the mayoral candidates should be looking into this. He said that he would like this reflected in the response that officers were preparing. Any further views should be sent to the Chair and Vice Chairs of TEC.

Decision: The Committee:

· Noted the Chair’s report;
· Agreed that the link to the new Freedom Pass video be sent to TYEC members; and
· Agreed that officers would include the issue of the high number of licences issued in the response and if members had any further views, these should be sent to the Chair and Vice Chairs of TEC. 
7a.
Freight Update
The Committee received a report that had been prepared by TfL for London Councils’ Transport and Environment Committee (TEC) to provide an update on the progress from the 1st meeting of the London Freight Borough Officers Liaison Group.
Alex Williams informed the Committee that a productive first meeting of the London Freight Borough Officers Liaison Group had taken place on 20 October 2015. TfL were keen to work with officers on this and report back to TEC in June 2016. A first draft should be available in February 2016. The Chair said that the Group had to balance the desire to change deliveries away from peak hours whilst ensuring that concerns about noise in residential areas caused by night time deliveries were addressed.
Decision: The Committee:

· Noted the suggested programme for the Freight Borough Officers Liaison Group; and
· Endorsed the joint approach for undertaking these actions
7b.
Traffic Signals Budget 2016/17
The Committee received a report that set out the cost to boroughs of maintaining traffic signals in London in 2016/17.
The Chair introduced the report and informed members that there had only been a marginal increase in costs, mainly due to the number of traffic lights going up. He confirmed that the increase in costs to boroughs for maintaining the traffic signals was considerably less than it had been in previous years. 
Councillor Coleridge voiced concern that his officers at the Royal Borough of Kensington and Chelsea had not been given sufficient time to analyse the traffic signals budget figures. He asked if future reports containing this information could be sent to TEC members earlier. 

Decision: The Committee:
· Agreed the cost to boroughs for maintaining traffic signals in London in 2016/17, which was £10,983,941.61, 
· Agreed that the cost be apportioned between boroughs, as shown in Appendix 1 of the report; and 
· Agreed to ask TfL to send out the Traffic Signals budget figures to TEC sooner, to give borough officers adequate time to go through them.

8.         Concessionary Fares 2016/17 Settlement and Apportionment 

The Committee received a report that informed members of the outcome of negotiations with transport operators (Transport for London, the Association of Train Operating Companies (ATOC) and independent bus operators) regarding compensation for carrying passengers in 2016/17. The report also sought member approval to the proposed settlement and apportionment.

Stephen Boon, Chief Contracts Officer, London Councils, introduced the report. He informed members that there were three typographical errors in the original report sent to Committee, namely: (a) paragraph 10, page 3, should read 22.7% and not 23.7% on ATOC, (b) Table 1, page 3, for 2016/17 total should read 355.678 and not 355.915, and (c) highest rise was in LB Bromley and not LB Croydon. Stephen Boon confirmed that the typographical  errors were purely drafting issues and did not affect the overall figures in any way and apologised to members. A revised report has been issued to members.
Stephen Boon said that there had been an overall reduction in the number of journeys taken by passholders in buses and trams. He confirmed that ATOC journey data was used for the rail settlement (as agreed by TEC in 2013) and did vary from borough to borough. Stephen Boon said that London Councils now carried out the administration for the concessionary fares and this had resulted in further savings. The methodology for the concessionary fares apportionment could be found in the Appendices 1 and 2 at the end of the report. 

Decision: The Committee: 

· Agreed the TfL settlement of £333.94million for 2016/17; 

· Agreed to the ATOC settlement of £18.520 million for 2016/17;

· Noted that in May 2015, a number of services in north and east London transferred from TOCs to TfL; 

· Agreed a budget for non-TfL bus services of £1.7 million;

· Agreed the reissue budget for 2016/17 of £1.518 million; 

· Agreed the borough payments for 2016/17 of £355.678 million;

· Agreed the payment profile and dates on which boroughs’ contributions are paid as 9 June 2016, 8 September 2016, 8 December 2016 and 9 March 2017; 
· Agreed the 2016-2017 London Service Permit bus operators (non-TfL buses) Concessionary Scheme; and
· Noted that there were 3 typos in the original report that was sent to members, namely: (a) paragraph 10, page 3, should read 22.7% and not 23.7% on ATOC, (b) Table 1, page 3, for 2016/17 total should read 355.678 and not 355.915, and (c) highest rise was in LB Bromley and not LB Croydon. 

9.
TEC Revenue Budget and Borough Charges 2016/17
The Committee received a report that detailed the outline revenue budget proposals and the proposed indicative borough subscriptions and charges for 2016/17. These proposals were considered by the TEC Executive Sub Committee at its meeting on 24 November 2015. The TEC Executive Sub Committee agreed to recommend that the full Committee approved these proposals. 
Frank Smith, Director of Corporate Resources, London Councils, introduced the report. He confirmed that the TEC Executive had agreed to an additional recommendation that a further £500,000 be transferred from TEC’s general reserve to go towards the Freedom Pass 2020 reissue costs. Frank Smith also informed members that a sum of £10,000 would be repatriated to each borough (and TfL) from a transfer from  reserves of £643,000, in the sum of a one-off payment in 2016/17 (paragraph 54 of the report).

Frank Smith said that discussions had taken place at the last TEC Executive about reviewing the level of TEC reserves. The Executive recommended that the level of reserves be increased from the current 2-3% of annual trading and operating expenditure to between 10-15% - this would still leave approximately £400,000 in reserves at the year end, which was in excess of the upper level of reserves of 15%, based on current projections. 
Councillor Acton asked if the figures in the revenue budget reports could be rounded-up in the future. Nick Lester said that this was not advisable, as the volume of TEC trading services was very large and any, even minor changes to the figures could potentially have a big effect on the overall budget.
Councillor Webbe asked why there was no reduction on the £1.5million survey and re-issue costs next year when there was not a re-issue taking. Stephen Boon said that this was used to pay for all issue costs and on-going operations (except London Councils' administration costs). Frank Smith said that he would look at making the distinction between new issue and reissuing costs in future TEC budget reports. The Committee had also previously agreed that any underspend from the survey and reissue budget and any surplus in respect of replacement Freedom Pass income would be transferred to the special reserve to contribute towards the costs of the next bulk re-issue in 2020.


Decision: The Committee approved:  
· The changes in individual levies and charges for 2016/17 as follows:

· The Parking Core Administration Charge of £1,500 per borough and for TfL (2015/16 - £1,500; paragraph 37);

· The total Parking Enforcement Service Charge of £0.4681 which would be distributed to boroughs and TfL in accordance with PCNs issued in 2014/15 (2015/16 - £0.4333 per PCN; paragraphs 35-36);

· No charge to boroughs in respect of the Freedom Pass Administration Charge, which was covered by replacement Freedom Pass income (2015/16 - £8,674; paragraph 16);

· The Taxicard Administration Charge to boroughs of £338,182 in total (2015/16 - £338,182; paragraphs 17-19). 

· No charge to boroughs in respect of the Lorry Control Administration Charge, which was fully covered by estimated PCN income (2015/16 – nil charge; paragraphs 20-21);

· The Parking and Traffic Appeals Charge of £33.32 per appeal or £29.90 per appeal where electronic evidence is provided by the enforcing authority (2015/16 - £33.40/£29.97 per appeal). In addition, a new differential charge is proposed for hearing Statutory Declarations of £28.17 for hard copy submissions and £27.49 for electronic submissions (2015/16 - £33.40/£29.97 per SD) (paragraph 28);

· Congestion Charging Appeals – to be recovered on a full cost recovery basis, subject to the continuing agreement of the GLA under the contract arrangements that run until December 2016 (paragraph 29);

· The TRACE (Electronic) Charge of £7.31 per transaction (2015/16 - £8.60; paragraphs 33-34);

· The TRACE (Fax) Charge of £7.48 per transaction (2015/16 -   £8.80; paragraphs 33-34); and

· The TEC
 Charge of £0.17 per transaction (2015/16 - £0.20; paragraphs 33-34);

· The provisional gross revenue expenditure of £378.786 million for 2016/17, as detailed in Appendix A; 

· On the basis of the agreement of the above proposed charges, the provisional gross revenue income budget of £378.143 million for 2016/17, with a recommended transfer of £643,000 from uncommitted Committee reserves to produce a balanced budget, as shown in Appendix B; 

· From proposed reserves of £643,000, a sum of £10,000 be repatriated to each borough (and TfL) from TEC uncommitted reserves, amounting to £340,000 in total, in the form of a one-off payment, as per paragraph 54;and

· The proposed changes to the Committee’s formal policy on reserves and the transfer of a further sum of £500,000 from the Committee’s general reserves to the specific reserve for the 2020 Freedom Pass reissue, as detailed in paragraphs 56-64.

The Committee was also asked to note the current position on reserves, as set out in paragraphs 52-55 and Table 9 of this report and the estimated total charges to individual boroughs for 2016/17, as set out in Appendix C.1.
10.
Minutes of the TEC Executive Sub Committee Meeting held on 24 November 2015 (for noting)
The Committee noted the minutes of the TEC Executive Sub Committee meeting held on 24 November 2015.
11.
Minutes of the TEC Main Meeting held on 15 October 2015 (for agreeing)
The Committee agreed the minutes of the TEC Main meeting held on the 15 October 2015 as being an accurate record.
Members of the press and public were asked to leave the room whilst Committee considered the exempt part of the agenda.
The meeting finished at 3.50pm
� The system that allows boroughs to register any unpaid parking tickets with the Traffic Enforcement Centre and apply for bailiff’s warrants.





Minutes of TEC Main held on 10 December 2015    
 
TEC Executive Sub Committee – 11 February 2016
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